ACRL GOVERNMENT RELATIONS COMMITTEE
Minutes

June 24, 2007

Present:  Lee Hisle (Chair); Fran Kaufman; Michael McLane; Jonathan Miller; David Nutty; Marilyn Ochoa; Kara Malenfant; Miriam Nisbet; Rickey Best;
Guest: Timothy Dodge, Pru Adler.
Hisle called the meeting to order and asked for approval of the minutes from the Seattle meeting.  Nutty moved approval, Ochoa seconded.  The minutes were approved.

A discussion ensued on the Legislative Advocate Program.  A total of 41 or 42 individuals applied and were named as Legislative Advocates.  Miller asked about the protocol for a member of the Government Relations Committee to apply for being a Legislative Advocate.  Malenfant observed that she would like to see all members of the committee serve as Advocates.  
Questions arose regarding the ongoing recruitment of the Advocates.  The big push for volunteers will occur in October.  The appointment is for a two year term with the possibility of renewal.  The Committee makes the appointments.  It was suggested that a six-month period for recruitment be implemented, with the call for volunteers occurring in September and February.  The Committee informally accepted this suggestion.

It was noted that the Legislative Advocates were very involved in pushing for legislation on open access to federal research in the National Institute of Health appropriations bill.  A hearing on the bill will be held July 9th.

The issue of training of the Advocates was broached.  Malenfant informed the Committee that she would be cutting back to 80% time to enter a PhD program.  David Connolly will be the new staff liaison for the Committee.  Malenfant is seeking the creation of a Visiting Program Officer whose responsibility will be to develop processes and procedures for the recruitment and training of the Legislative Advocates.  Malenfant will be working on a proposal for the Visiting Program Officer which will be shared with the Committee.
Pru Adler from ARL met with the Committee and reported that six institutions had received letters from the Association of American Publishers regarding E-Reserves.  AAP is attempting to create a national template for copyright approvals based on Cornell University’s Digital Guidelines.  AAP is seeking to get copyright payments for each access to materials, even if copyright payments have already been made for licensing digital resources.

Adler discussed ARLs attempts to get publishers and librarians talking with each other.  ARL is waiting to see what comes out of the Section 108 Study Group report.  The recommendations from the Study Group will go to Mary Beth Peters of the LC Copyright Office and to the Librarian of Congress.  A concern exists that publishers may not see the need to have an intermediary to work with libraries in respect to digital rights management.

Nisbet next reported that Orphan Works Legislation is not being re-introduced in Congress this session because of the fall-out with the Attorney General’s office over the firing of US Attorneys’.  Representative Berman (D-CA) is working with the Senate and the House to get parallel bills developed relating to Orphaned Works.

Nisbet also noted the letters from AAP regarding E-Reserves and suggested that this might be something the Committee wished to follow.  Malenfant reported that ALA has a joint committee with AAP regarding copyright issues, but that minutes of the May meeting of the committee have not been made public.

Hisle asked for a motion to send the issue to the Board as an information item, and to report that the Government Relations Committee will continue to monitor the situation.  The motion received the unanimous consent of the committee.

Hisle reported that with the legislative update prepared by Malenfant, the Committee might consider starting with a zero base for issues at the meeting in Philadelphia.  In January, the Committee will need to make a recommendation to the Board on a new legislative agenda, and as many issues seem to be continuing without Congressional action, it might be more appropriate to devote time to more active issues.

Hisle next reported that 35 individuals attended the National Legislative Day luncheon.   ALA is working with ACRL to devise a letter regarding the Shared Regional Depositories concept that was addressed in a letter by GODORT.  A text of the letter is not yet available.

The Committee thanked Nisbet for her support and service and wished her well as she moves to a position with UNESCO.
There being no further business, the Committee adjourned at 3:32 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Rickey Best
Member, Government Relations Committee
